PARENT HANDBOOK 2023-2024



Palisades Elementary Schools

Durham Nockamixon Springfield Tinicum

Dear Parents:

We share a common interest – your children. Our staff works very hard to provide the best possible program for our students. It is only when home and school work together in a spirit of mutual cooperation and support that we can expect them to achieve their full potential. We need your help.

The first step in this process is to make sure that you have all the information you need about your children's schools and educational program. The Elementary Parent Handbook is designed to answer your questions and address your concerns. We have tried to touch on every aspect of the school program – curriculum, special services, policies, and procedures. There is also a section on what you can do to help your children succeed in school.

Communication is a two-way process, and we would like to hear from you. Please do not hesitate to call us or visit if you have any questions, concerns or suggestions for improvement.

Sincerely,

Mrs. Marie Collie Mr. Scott Davis Dr. Michael Donnelly Elementary Principals

PALISADES ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

Durham Nockamixon School 41 Thomas Free Drive Kintnersville, PA 18930 610-847-5131 ext. 3000 Mrs. Marie Collie

Springfield School 1950 Route 212 Quakertown, PA 18951 610-346-7582 ext. 6000 Mr. Scott Davis

Tinicum School 162 E. Dark Hollow Road Pipersville, PA 18947 610-294-9311 ext. 7000 Dr. Michael Donnelly

ADMINISTRATION

Dr. Bridget O'Connell Superintendent of Schools 610-847-5131 ext. 4030 Dr. Michael Donnelly
Asst to the Superintendent for Ed Services
610-847-5131 ext. 7001

Lorie Olexon Business Manager 610-847-5131 ext. 4007 Lou deFonteny Director of Student Services 610-847-5131 ext. 4009

TRANSPORTATION

FACILITIES

Gerry Giarratana, Director 610-847-5131 ext. 5002

Alan Crouthamel, Director 610-847-5131 ext. 2450

Mission Statement

Inspired to lead. Prepared to succeed.

These are the long-term outcomes of what we expect students to be able to do as a result of their schooling.

Vision Statement

Palisades School District is a community of learners. Working collaboratively, we will provide a safe, enriching environment wherein all students can <u>achieve academic excellence and demonstrate leadership.</u>

Our detailed vision includes the following core competencies that will fall within our belief statements and action plans:

- collaboration
- communication skills
- intellectual curiosity and creativity
- independent problem solving
- cultural understanding for civic and global engagement
- self-awareness and self-evaluation
- develop respect for self, individuals and diversity

Shared Values

Our Beliefs

- Students learn best when they are actively engaged in meaningful work.
- Teaching students to think critically and creatively, and to take risks while solving problems is essential.
- All students can learn, but in different ways and at different rates.
- All students deserve the opportunity to develop individual talents and abilities.
- Students benefit from being appropriately challenged and motivated to excel.
- Educational progress requires ongoing evaluation through a variety of assessments.
- We value and respect people in their diversity.
- The primary responsibility for learning rests with the student, supported by the community, school, home, and family.
- Learning occurs everywhere, is a lifelong process, and requires hard work and discipline.

Our Assumptions

- We will strive for an outstanding educational program.
- Our strategic plan is a "living document" that will be referenced as we make decisions in our school district.
- All programs and expenditures will be consistent with our comprehensive plan.

- We promote behavior that enriches the learning process within our schools.
- We will continue to seek participation from members of our community.
- We will communicate our district's progress to the public.

Our Overall Goals

- Residents of Palisades School District will increase their participation in our learning community.
- The district will utilize technology to enhance the achievement of students in all disciplines.
- Graduating students will be prepared for continuing education and employment as they access and leverage the global market.
- Students in the Palisades School District will perform at the proficiency level in reading, writing, and math while recognizing the developmental differences among students.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INFORMATION

Assessment	7
Attendance	7
Bullying/Harassment	9
Child Custody	10
Contacting Teachers	10
Dress Code	11
Educational Program	11
Educational Services	15
Enrollment of Students	19
Field Trips	22
Food Services	23
Gifts	24
Health Services	26
Homebound Instruction	27
Homeless Services	27
Parent Engagement	29
Parent Groups	30
School Closings	30
Searches	31
Student Accident Insurance	32
Student Conduct and Discipline	32
Student Drop Off & Pick Up	35
Student Expression	37
Student Government	37
Suicide Awareness Prevention and Response	37
Technology	37
Transportation	39
Tutoring	40
Visitors/Volunteers	40
Weapons and Dangerous Devices	41

ASSESSMENT

TESTING

State Standardized Testing in English Language Arts and Math currently takes place in grades 3, 4 and 5 in the elementary school, with individual results provided to a student's parents. State mandated PSSA testing for science occurs in fourth grade. Group administered intelligence tests are given in grade 2.

Many less formal measures are utilized to group for instruction and assess student growth and achievement. They include reading curriculum based assessments, math, and writing assessments for students in grades K-5.

Acadience is an in-depth diagnostic assessment of literacy and mathematical skills that assists educators in determining the many possible reasons why a student may be struggling to make reading/math progress. This assessment is given to students in grades K - 2, three times per year.

MAP (Measures of Academic Progress) is a computer-based assessment that links to curriculum, measures item difficulty, and may be used to measure a student's academic growth in reading and math over time. This assessment is given to students in grades 2-5, three times per year.

Testing procedures are recommended by district committees and approved by the Palisades School Board.

ATTENDANCE

ABSENCE FROM SCHOOL

When your child is absent for illness or other reasons, a signed excuse must be returned to school within three days of the absence, or it will automatically be classified as an illegal absence. Excuse notes may be emailed to the building secretary, **Judy Doerr**, at **jdoerr@palisadessd.org**.

Legitimate reasons for a student's absence include: illness, quarantine, recovery from an accident, required court attendance, death in the family, observance of a religious holiday, and family educational trips with prior approval of the principal.

All other reasons for absence are considered illegal.

Students who arrive late to school but before 11:45 AM, or who leave school after 11:45 AM are recorded as tardy. The minutes are added up and marked as the correct fractional part of a school absence. Students arriving after 11:45 AM, or leaving before 11:45 AM are marked absent for ½ day.

EXCUSING STUDENTS DURING THE SCHOOL DAY

Students arriving late and/or leaving school early for a medical or dentist appointment must have a signed parent note. Upon return, a doctor's note must be provided in order for the tardy/post tardy to be excused. Please try to schedule appointments after school whenever possible.

Before leaving the building, your child must be signed out in the early dismissal notebook in the school office (and signed in, if he or she is returning to school before the end of the day). Students will not be released to anyone other than a parent or guardian without a signed note from you.

Parents who choose to pick children up at the end of the day are requested not to arrive before 3:30 PM. Parents must be present on the premises at dismissal time prior to the departure of buses. Otherwise, students will ride home on their assigned bus.

EDUCATIONAL TRIPS

Parents sometimes wish to take a family educational trip during days when school is in session. Trips of this kind will be considered excused absences under the following conditions:

- 1. Parents submit a written request before the trip and it is approved by the school principal.
- 2. The child has carried out an educational activity as directed by the principal.
- 3. The student makes up all schoolwork that has been missed.
- 4. Trips that extend beyond 10 days must be approved in advance by the superintendent.

If these conditions are not met, the absence will be illegal.

In accordance with Board Policy 204, we utilize the following <u>attendance</u> <u>procedures</u> when reviewing a student's attendance record.

BULLYING/HARASSMENT (Refer to Board Policies 248 & 249)

REPORTING PROCEDURES

- 1. Each building administrator will identify a staff person responsible for receiving reports of and documenting alleged bullying and communicating that information as set forth below.
- 2. The staff person responsible for receiving reports of bullying will document and investigate each alleged incident and report to the building administrator.
- 3. Annually, the building administrator will compile a report for the District administration to be incorporated into the District safety report to the Pennsylvania Department of Education.

The Palisades School District is committed to providing a healthy, safe, and positive learning environment for all students. In an effort to provide students guidance in reporting inappropriate behaviors such as bullying and harassment, students and their parents can click on the Bullying/Harassment Form on your school's website to report an incident. The principal will receive the report and will then conduct an investigation.

Disciplinary Consequences

Disciplinary consequences will be based on the seriousness and repetitiveness of the behavior and may include the following:

- 1. Parent conference;
- 2. Loss of privileges, including limitations on participation in extracurricular activities;
- 3. Suspension;
- 4. Risk assessment; and
- 5. Police contact

Note: Incidents that occur outside of the school environment are not actionable by school staff unless they create a substantial disruption to the school environment.

Upon receiving a complaint of unlawful harassment, the building principal shall immediately notify the district Compliance Officer, Mr. Lou deFonteny at ldefonteny@palisadessd.org or 610-847-5131 ext. 4009. The Compliance Officer shall authorize the building principal to investigate the complaint, unless the

building principal is the subject of the complaint or is unable to conduct the investigation.

CHILD CUSTODY

The school recognizes that special problems exist when parents are separating and no formal custody arrangement has been developed. Once legal custody is established, the school abides by the court decision. Until custody is determined, it is very important that the child not become the target of parental disagreement. Child snatching by one parent or the other is a highly upsetting experience, not only to the parties involved, but to the other children as well. Therefore, the Palisades Board of Education has developed the following policy:

Parents must present a photo ID and sign out students when taking them from school.

The Palisades District considers the parent with whom the child resides as the guardian of the child while the courts are resolving the question of custody.

The non-custodial parent must have permission from the custodial parent before removing a child from school.

Local police and the District Attorney will be immediately notified in the event a child is removed from school in violation of this policy or under circumstances where the right of the person removing the child appears to be in doubt.

CONTACTING TEACHERS

TELEPHONING

During the school hours of 9:00 AM to 3:30 PM, the teacher's responsibility is in the classroom. If you wish to contact a teacher, you may leave a phone message on their extension or email them before 8:30 AM. They will get back to you at their earliest convenience. Many times, contacting the teacher can ease your mind about some point of confusion or clarify any concerns you may have.

School telephones are not to be used by students unless given permission from the teacher or the office.

DRESS CODE

Students are expected to come to school neat and clean. At all times, clothing should reflect good taste, common sense, and pride in their school and themselves. Specifically:

- Jackets/coats may only be worn outside and must be placed in cubbies/lockers at the start of the school day.
- No hats or headgear are to be worn by males or females during the day except with a written medical directive.
- No pajama tops and/or bottoms are permitted.
- Shirt length should be long enough to tuck in. Midriffs should not be exposed whether standing, sitting or bending/stretching.
- Sagging pants or low-cut pants that expose undergarments or body parts are not allowed.
- All clothing should be of such a length so that no undergarments, buttocks, and/or other private body parts are exposed *whether standing, sitting or bending.*
- Shirts with profanities, lewd suggestions or graphics, offensive language or pictures, and/or drug/alcohol related slogans or prints are not permitted.
- Jewelry which could distract the educational process or which could be a safety or health issue is not acceptable.
- No wearing flip-flops or backless sandals during gym/recess for safety reasons.

The dress code will be enforced during all school sponsored events/trips. The Principal reserves the right to deem an article of clothing inappropriate based on safety, distraction, and/or because it may cause property damage. Dress code violations will incur a request to change clothing and/or to remove the objectionable item. Repeated violations will result in parent notification and possible further disciplinary action.

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL DAY

School for elementary students begins at 9:00 AM and ends at 3:30 PM.

OPENING EXERCISES

Opening exercises are held every day. They include the Pledge of Allegiance, morning announcements, and morning meeting.

CLASS GROUPING

Classes in the Palisades School District contain children of varying academic abilities. Throughout the day, students may be regrouped for instructional purposes based on achievement in reading, language arts, and math.

HOMEWORK

Daily homework for all children is an important part of their educational program. Homework assignments reinforce learning that has taken place in school. It helps to develop independent work-study habits, responsibility, and long-range planning. Finally, parents can keep track of their children's learning by checking homework on a regular basis.

Time expectations for homework vary for grade levels as follows:

Grade 1 and 2 20-40 minutes Grade 3 and 4 30-45 minutes Grade 5 45-60 minutes

Parents can help by supplying a quiet place with a desk or table for writing. They should help the child plan a time every day for homework. Some children work best if they do their homework right after school; others need time to play before settling down to work.

Parents should be available for help with homework if needed. However, homework is your children's responsibility, not yours. Parents should not feel obligated to read every word, check every problem, or note every mistake. If your child becomes frustrated and is unable to complete homework, please inform the teacher in writing. It is much more important for you to take a positive interest in everything your child does in school and to make sure that television, playtime and outside activities do not interfere. High achievers in school spend a minimum of time watching TV or other screen-time devices.

REPORT CARDS

All elementary students will receive a written report four times during the school year. Report cards will be sent electronically to the primary adult listed in PowerSchool.

In Kindergarten, parents receive feedback on their child's social, emotional, and academic development through a reporting system aligned to the PA Early Learning Standards. In the first quarter, information is provided about the child's

social and emotional development. Subsequent quarterly reporting includes this information, as well as indicators of their child's progress in meeting PA Kindergarten Primary Learning Standards in the areas of English Language Arts and Math. This progress is reported using performance levels of W-working toward proficiency, and P-proficient. Narrative comments are also included in each quarter.

In Grades 1-5, students will be evaluated using the standards-based elementary report card created by a district committee. The areas include English Language Arts, Math, Science, Social Studies, Art, Music, Physical Education/Health, and Spanish. The achievement of skills in each area is rated on the following levels of performance:

4-Excellent

3-Satisfactory

2-Partial Progress

1-Experiencing Difficulty

NA-Not Assessed

Students will also be assessed in identified learning skills/behaviors known as Process Standards.

In Grade 5, students will also be assigned letter grades in English Language Arts, Math, Science, and Social Studies as follows:

A = 90-100

B = 80-89

C = 70-79

D = 60-69

F = 0.59

SIX-DAY CYCLE

Every school in the district operates their schedule on a six (6) day cycle instead of five (5) day week. At the elementary level, this means that your child will have art, music, library, Spanish, health, and physical education on one day within that six-day cycle.

The first day of school is DAY 1 and the cycle follows. If we are closed for a snow emergency or holiday, the children do not miss a DAY of the cycle. For example,

if January 23rd were DAY 3 and we were closed for inclement weather, January 24th would be DAY 3. Therefore, no special subjects would be missed.

ASSEMBLY PROGRAMS

Student assemblies are carefully planned as learning experiences for children. Programs might include artistic performances or scientific programs by outside professional groups or student performances in music, dramatics or literature. Assemblies do not always involve the whole school; they may be as simple as one class performing for another.

LIBRARY/MEDIA CENTER

The school library/media center is the learning resource center for the school. Each center houses many volumes of fiction, non-fiction, and reference works, as well as non-print media such as filmstrips, records, charts and supplemental collections of all kinds.

Multi-media computers with access to the Internet are available for student use in each school. The school librarian/media specialist adds the best available material to existing collections, brings new items to the attention of students and staff, provides instruction in library use, trains community volunteers as library aides, reads aloud to children, and provides instruction on computer use. They keep in close touch with state and county library/media center resources to discover new ways to enhance student library experiences.

PHYSICAL EDUCATION/HEALTH

A planned program in physical education/health is an important part of the educational program and is required by law. Every student must participate in physical education/health classes unless excused in writing by a physician.

Adaptive physical education programs, in place of regular classes or in addition to them, are provided according to doctor's recommendation.

INSTRUMENTAL MUSIC LESSONS

Small group instruction in instrumental music is available to students in grades 3, 4 and 5 for string lessons, and 4 and 5 for band lessons through the district's instrumental music teachers.

Instrumental teachers demonstrate different musical instruments in classrooms in September and May. Children who are interested in learning to play will bring home information about lease-purchase of instruments from a commercial music company.

EDUCATIONAL SERVICES

GUIDANCE AND COUNSELING SERVICES

The elementary developmental guidance program operates in grades K-5 and is designed to help children understand their feelings and learn to make informed decisions. School counselors may provide a specific guidance lesson to an entire classroom or work with students in small groups, lunch bunches, and individually as needed. Students can schedule a conference with the counselor when they feel the need to talk over a problem. Along with being good listeners, counselors are specifically trained to help children learn problem-solving skills.

The *Second Step* program is taught by classroom teachers with the assistance of school counselors to teach students problem-solving, empathy, and conflict resolution skills.

Counseling services are also available to parents who want to discuss a problem their child might be having. They can also plan group sessions for parents on topics such as parenting skills, health and nutrition, and helping children succeed in school

Counselors can refer parents to the proper school personnel and/or community resources to address such concerns as bullying (board policy #249), dating violence (board policy #252), and family issues.

STUDENT SUPPORT TEAM (SST)

An instructional support team operates in each elementary school. The team is composed of the parent, principal, instructional support teacher and other professional staff members. Their purpose is to provide support to teachers and students who may be having difficulties in an academic and/or behavioral area. The team helps develop a plan to address the individual needs of the students. Parents may also request this service by contacting the teacher or building principal.

READING INTERVENTION/TITLE I

Each elementary school has a Reading Intervention and/or Title I program. At Tinicum Elementary, teachers and assistants work with students in grades

kindergarten through five who need additional support in reading to strengthen their skills and confidence as readers. Students are assessed at the beginning of each school year to determine eligibility for this program.

Palisades School District Title I Parent Engagement Policy

The School District is committed to providing a quality education for every child in the district. When schools and parents form strong partnerships, all children's potential for academic success improves significantly.

The School District will engage parents in the development of the LEA plan and in the process of school review and improvement.

- Title 1 parents will participate in the development of the Title 1 Plan and will be part of the school review and school improvement procedures.
- Title 1 parents will serve on the planning committees for the Title 1 Plan and the School Improvement Plan.
- A minimum of two meetings will be held to provide Title 1 parents the opportunity for input into the planning, implementation, and evaluation of the Title 1 program.

The School District will provide technical assistance and support to its Title 1 schools in planning and implementing effective parent engagement activities.

- Assists the Title 1 schools in identifying clear and measurable goals for parent engagement.
- Actively support staff and promote efforts that increase the level and quality of parent and family engagement.
- Provide parents and staff information, materials and training on required and effective parent engagement policies and practices.
- Provide to Title 1 schools best practices, ideas, materials, new approaches, research and other program information in order to help schools improve their parent and family engagement programs.
- Research and model effective parent and family engagement activities and practices.
- Provide resource materials for parent meetings, workshops and take-home learning activities.
- Assist Title 1 schools with training and ideas on engaging hard-to-reach parents in school events and activities.
- Collaborate with the PTA, Parent Advisory Council, community agencies and businesses to provide activities that build capacity for parents to assist learning and participate in school processes, such as parent workshops or family unity activities.

The School District will build the schools' and parents' capacity for parent engagement by offering programs to strengthen the school/family partnership by providing materials and training

for school staff and parents.

- Educate school staff and parents in the value of contributions of parents and how to reach out to, communicate with and work with parents as equal partners to implement and coordinate parent programs and to build ties between parents and the school.
- Provide staff development for teachers, parents, administrators, staff, and others on how to increase the level and quality of family involvement.
- Provide training to parents in understanding topics such as the importance of challenging academic standards and how they can help their children meet them; monitoring their children's progress and literacy skills that help parents work with their children.

Opportunities for Involvement/Volunteering

Parents will be encouraged to participate in school events and volunteer in activities such as:

Classroom visitations and observations, Family Resource Center projects, Participation on School-Wide Improvement Plan Committee, Reading to small groups or individual students, School committees, and School Assemblies.

Notice to Parents of Children Who Reside in the Palisades School District

In compliance with state (Chapter 14) and federal law, notice is hereby given by the Palisades School District that it conducts ongoing identification activities as a part of its school program for the purpose of identifying students who may be in need of special education and related services. If your child is identified by the school district as possibly in need of such services, you will be notified of applicable procedures. Individualized services and programs are available for children who are determined to need specially designed instruction due to a disability.

If you believe that your school-age child may be in need of special education services and related programs, screening and evaluation processes designed to assess the needs of the child and his/her eligibility are available to you at no cost, upon written request. This process may include a review of functional vision, hearing, speech and language. You, as the parent, may request screening and evaluation at any time, whether or not your child is enrolled in the district's public school program. Requests for screening and multidisciplinary evaluation are to be made in writing to the principal of your child's school, or to Mr. Lou deFonteny, Director of Student Services, Palisades School District, 39 Thomas Free Drive, Kintnersville, PA 18930.

In compliance with state (Chapter 15) and federal law, the Palisades School District will provide to each protected handicapped student without discrimination or cost to the student or family, those related aids, services or accommodations which are needed to provide equal opportunity to participate in and obtain the benefits of the school program and extracurricular activities to the maximum extent appropriate to the student's abilities. In order to qualify as a protected handicapped student, the child must be of school age with a physical or mental disability that substantially limits or prohibits participation in or access to an aspect of the school program. These services and protections for "protected handicapped students" are distinct from those applicable to all eligible or exceptional students enrolled (or seeking enrollment) in special education programs.

For further information on the rights of parents and children, provision of services, evaluation and screening (including purpose, time, and location), and rights to due process procedures, you may contact the building principal in writing, or Mr. deFonteny, as noted above.

In compliance with state law (Chapter 16), the district provides screening and evaluation services to determine whether students are in need of enrichment and/or acceleration opportunities beyond those provided within the regular education program.

When a student is identified as Mentally Gifted, an individualized educational program plan is developed and provided at no cost to the student or parent. Screening and evaluation procedures include referrals from parents or teachers, administration of a class-wide ability measure in grade 2, review of performance on standardized achievement measures, and individual assessment of academic and cognitive skills. Parents may initiate the screening or evaluation process; however, only one evaluation to determine eligibility for gifted services will be honored within a school year. Such requests are to be in writing to your child's principal.

Confidentiality: All information gathered about your child is subject to the confidentiality provisions contained in federal and state law. The district has policies and procedures in effect governing the collection, maintenance, destruction and disclosure to third parties of this information. For information about these policies and procedures, as well as rights of confidentiality and access to educational records, you may contact the building principal in writing, or Mr. deFonteny as noted above.

Confidentiality and School Records Policy

To facilitate the educational interests of our pupils, the school collects, maintains and disseminates educational records. Directory information is housed in the school office and includes such items as the registration form, report cards and results of standardized tests. The confidential file is maintained by the school counselor and contains the results of individual testing, personal information, and special education reports. The student's health record is kept on file by the school nurse.

These records are available to parents and students age 18 and over. To review any or all of these records, a written request must be sent to the building principal. An appointment will be scheduled. During the appointment, the school counselor or other professional personnel will be present to answer questions.

Other than school personnel with legitimate reasons for seeing your child's records, no one is permitted to see the files without your written permission (except in the case of a court subpoena). This policy protects your right to privacy. Your child's confidential file is reviewed at the end of the 3rd, 5th, 8th, and 12th grades by the school counselor. Material no longer necessary is destroyed. Official administrative records will be maintained in perpetuity by the school district. Confidential records will be destroyed two years after graduation, or by age 23 for students who withdraw from school, with the possible exception of certain special education records.

A copy of the Student Records Policy and its accompanying Procedures is available for review in every school office.

ENROLLMENT OF STUDENTS (Refer to Board Policies 200, 201, 202)

A. ENROLLMENT OF STUDENTS

- 1. Students will be considered "enrolled" when the parent/guardian has completed and submitted <u>all</u> required enrollment forms, including:
 - a. Birth certificate or proof of student's age
 - b. Proof of residency Three (3) proofs of residency. Upon enrollment a mortgage or rental agreement, or agreement of sale within 45 calendar days of enrollment, is required. Two (2) additional proofs of residency within 45 calendar days (driver's license, utility bill, current credit card bill, tax bill, vehicle registration)
 - c. If living with a resident adult other than the parent:
 - 1. "Sworn Statement by Resident" 200.1-AR completed / submitted OR
 - 2. Appropriate legal documentation to show dependency or guardianship
 - d. Proof of appropriate immunizations (to be checked by school nurse)

- d. Completion of Parent Registration Statement Act 26 (Form F174)
- e. Completion of Home Language Survey

NOTE: Please contact the Director of Student Services and building principal in the following situations:

- (1) **Homeless** students are entitled to immediate enrollment and their families are not required to prove residency.
- (2) If a parent cannot produce the necessary proof of residency due to citizenship issues.
- (3) Children or families with **limited English proficiency** may need translation/interpretation services to understand the enrollment process and should not be delayed admittance to school.
- 2. Additional information to be completed at the time of enrollment: (While the district desires the following information for all students, a student may <u>not</u> be held out of school until these forms are submitted.)
 - a. Student Enrollment Record
 - b. Request for Records Transfer Student (when appropriate)
 - c. Contact/Medical Emergency Information
 - d. Health History Form
 - e. Census Registration
 - f. Transportation Information Form
- 3. Additional enrollment forms to be offered to parents in Enrollment Packet:
 - a. Release of Directory Information to Military Recruiter & High Education Institutions notice
 - b. PIAA Member School Athletic Transfer Waiver Request Form (Sports form)
 - c. Notification of Rights Under the Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment (PPRA)
 - d. CHIP Coverage
 - e. Medication Procedures
 - f. Medication Dispensing Instruction Form
 - g. Transportation and Food Service Helpful Hints (including Free and Reduced Lunch Application)
 - h. Student Information/Media Content NON-CONSENT Form
- 4. Following completion of the enrollment process, a student should normally begin attending school the <u>next</u> business day, but no later than 5 business days..
- 5. It is not permissible to inquire regarding the immigration status of a student (or parent), or to ask to see their passport or "green card".

B. OTHER ISSUES RELATED TO ENROLLMENT

Kindergarten

1. Children admitted to Kindergarten must be five (5) years of age before September 1st.

First Grade

1. Children admitted to First Grade must be six (6) years of age before September 1st.

C. ELIGIBILITY OF NON-RESIDENT STUDENTS

In addition to all guidelines set forth in Board Policy #202 the following administrative guidelines will guide implementation of the policy:

Student Classifications for Eligibility:

- 1. Resident students and Court Orders for Custody Agreements 24 P.S. 13-1301, 13-1302
- 2. Students Living with a Resident Adult Other than a Parent 24 P.S. 13 1302
- 3. Foster Students 24 P.S. 13-1305
- 4. Students Living in Institutions 24 P.S. 13—1306
 - (a.) Emancipated Minors
 - (b.) Homeless Students
 - (c.) Pre-Adoptive and Adoptive Students
 - (d.) Re-enrollment of Students Returning from Delinquency Placements
 - (e.) School-Aged Children of Military Personnel
 - (f.) Students Living with a Resident Adult Other than a Parent 24 P.S. 13 1302

 When a child is living with a district resident, who is supporting the child without personal compensation (gratis) the child may attend the public school of that resident's school district, provided that resident makes an application and supplies the required enrollment information noted in the section entitled Required Enrollment Documentation. In addition, before accepting the child as a student, the district shall require the resident to file one (1) of the following:
 - i. A sworn and notarized statement from the resident of the school district consistent with the requirements of 24 P.S. 13 1302(a)(2), indicating that the signer is a resident of the school district, is supporting the child without receiving personal compensation, that the child is living with the resident continuously for the school year, and that the resident will accept all responsibilities relating to the child's schooling (see 200.1-AR). This form must be renewed each school year by July 1 and submitted to the building principal.

OR

ii. Appropriate legal documentation to show dependency or guardianship, which may include a custody order, resident's receipt of payments, such as Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Transitional Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), pre-adoptive or adoptive support, maintenance on public or private health insurance, support from the military or military personnel or other payments for or on account of the child such as child support, shall not be deemed to be personal compensation or gain.

D. Procedures for the Enrollment of Non-Resident Students:

1. Enrollment secretary determines the nature of non-resident status.

- 2. Enrollment secretary issues proper paperwork which addresses that particular non-resident status and notifies the administrator.
- 3. If necessary, administrator meets with parent / guardian to further clarify the non-resident student's enrollment status.
- 4. When proper enrollment paperwork is received, the student will be enrolled.
- 5. If incomplete or improper paperwork is received, the enrollment secretary will notify administrator who, in turn, will contact the parent / guardian.

FIELD TRIPS (Refer to Board Policy 121)

Types of Field Trips:

Grade-level and Class trips:

- Trips in which the entire grade or class is invited to attend as an integral part of the curriculum or grade-level experience:
 - O Day trips are typically less than \$100 per student including admission fees, transportation, and food (i.e. 5th grade trip to Liberty State Park, 4th grade trip to Harrisburg)
 - **o** Overnight trips will likely exceed \$100 depending upon length of stay and destination. Costs include: travel, lodging, admission fees, and food.

Club trips:

- Trips in which members of the particular club are invited to attend as part of an integral part of the club experience.
- Day trips are typically less than \$100 per student including admission fees, transportation, and food (i.e. Elementary Environmental Club to Earth, Ski Club)
- Overnight trips will likely exceed \$100 depending upon the length of stay and destination. Costs include: travel, lodging, admission fees, and food.

Selection for Participation:

- For class or grade level trips, every student has the opportunity to attend/participate. In the event extra seats or slots are available, the building level administrator has the discretion to fill those slots as appropriate.
- For club trips, priority is given to members of the club. If interest exceeds seats, the building administrator has the discretion to fill those slots as appropriate.

Classes are allowed to take one or more educational field trips each year as extensions of class work. All trips are approved on the basis of their educational merit by the building principal. Not all teachers or classes take field trips.

Before each trip, children are prepared by their teacher for the experience. Subsequent classroom activities are developed which relate directly or indirectly to the field trip. Every student who leaves school for a field trip must have a signed permission slip from parents. However, trips are part of the school program and all children are expected to participate.

Parents often enjoy chaperoning field trips to help teachers supervise children. However, F.C.C. regulations require that no more than five adults (including teachers) may ride the school bus with children. There may be times when the number of chaperones must be limited. All parents who chaperone a field trip must have their Act 24, 34, 114, and 151 clearances on file in the district office.

FOOD SERVICES

CAFETERIA SERVICES

Every child has the option each day of purchasing breakfast and/or lunch at school. Menus are sent home on a regular basis. Students may also bring lunch from home.

The cafeteria uses a computerized Point of Service system. This is a debit system that requires money to be deposited into a student account. Students may also continue to use cash to pay for lunch and ala carte items on a daily basis. Information about cafeteria procedures will be sent home at the beginning of each school year.

CLASS PARTY GUIDELINES

- ➤ Celebrations at school provide a unique opportunity to help make healthy eating fun and exciting for children. With the increased awareness of food allergies, tolerances, medications and safety risk for our students, we have enhanced our "Baked Goods from Home" guidelines. This new guideline applies to all food items brought into school for student consumption during the school day.
- The health of today's school environment continues to improve. Students are now offered healthier school meals with more fruits, vegetables and whole grains through the National School Lunch Program and the School Breakfast Program. The Smart Snacks in School standards published by the USDA will build on those advancements by ensuring that all snack foods and beverages available for sale to students meet Calorie, Sodium, Fat and sugar limits and are tasty and nutritious. For further information regarding school meals go to: http://www.fns.usda.gov/
- > We are no longer allowing items to be prepared or baked at home and brought into school for class parties. You may however purchase goodies from your local bakery,

and supermarket. We are also providing a guide. Store bought items should be pre-wrapped and ingredients clearly indicated on the label. Our cafeteria staff has prepared a Student Catering Guide, in the event you would want our staff to provide for your child's party. A variety of ice cream, cookies, pudding, pretzels, yogurt parfaits, chips, fruits and vegetables are available for pre-order. If you would like a cake or brownie mix prepared, please drop off your box mix, and we would be happy to assist.

- Fundraisers- During the school day, a food fundraiser will need to have written permission from the building principal, and the food service department to ensure the standards are met. The guidelines do not apply during non-school hours, on weekends, and off campus fundraising events.
- Student Menu Catering guides and ordering sheets are available at your building's office.
- ➤ Please check with the teacher in advance, about allergies and/or specific restrictions before sending snacks for the class.

For more information, go to: <u>www.fruitsandveggiesmorematters.org</u>

Whole grain snacks www.wholegrainscouncil.org

Please contact Gerry Giarratana, Food Service Director, if you have any questions 610 847-5131 ext. 5002 or e-mail ggiarratana@palisadessd.org.

GIFTS (Refer to Board Policy 322)

The purpose of this Administrative Regulation is to further define terms used in Board Policy 322. The letters in the policy correspond with the lettered definitions in the AR.

Board policy

- 1. The Board considers the acceptance of (a) gifts (b) by administrative, professional, confidential, and classified employees (c) an undesirable practice.
- 2. It is the policy of the Board that (a) staff members not accept gifts (b) of significant value, as determined by the immediate supervisor.

3. The Superintendent or designee (a) may approve acts of generosity to individual district employees in unusual situations, but (b) shall report such instances to the Board on a timely basis.

Administrative Regulation

- 1. a) "gift" does not include modest items of food, refreshments, greeting cards, items with "little intrinsic value" (i.e. plaques, framed certificates and trophies), and prizes in events open to the public.
- 1. b) This AR applies to all employees of the Palisades School District while fulfilling their primary, EDR or game worker duties.
- 1. c) Gift giving is considered undesirable because the practice may be perceived as a quid pro quo benefit to obtain favorable treatment for an individual, company (vendor) or organization.
- 2. a) This statement does not apply if the gift is based upon a personal or family relationship with a Palisades employee, so long as the gift is motivated by the relationship (e.g. a birthday present for your brother who is a Palisades employee).
- 2. b) The gift is valued at \$20 or less, so long as the gift is not cash, and the employee accepts no more than \$50 in gifts from the same source (individual, company (vendor) or organization), in total, in a school year (July 1 June 30). It is the responsibility of the employee to keep an annual record of the value of the gifts received.
- 3. a) Unusual situations include:
 - i) Birth/adoption of a child
 - ii) Marriage
 - iii) Retirement
 - iv) Death in the family
 - v) Catastrophic illness or loss of property
- 3. b) In June of each year the Superintendent will report to the Board the number and type of situations as described in 3a that occurred in the district.

References:

1.FCC E-rate Gift Rule Restrictions www.e-ratepa.org/Docs/Gift-Rule-Restrictions.doc

2.United States Office of Government Ethics - Gifts from Outside Sources http://www.oge.gov/Topics/Gifts-and-Payments/Gifts-from-Outside-Sources/

3.Pennsylvania's Public School Employee's Retirement System (PSERS) Newsletter Vol. 4-2014

http://www.psers.state.pa.us/content/publications/newsletters/retiredmember/2014_Vol %204 Retired.pdf

HEALTH SERVICES

Nurses are available in each building from 8:45 AM to 3:45 PM each day to assist students with minor health-related needs. Illness or serious injuries must be dealt with by your private physician. Working parents need to make arrangements for the care of their sick child with a relative, neighbor, or babysitter. It is imperative that the school has an emergency number in case we cannot contact the parents. The person listed as the emergency contact must be willing to come to school to pick up the child who is ill or injured.

MEDICAL EXAMINATIONS

State law requires that all children in grades K or 1 (first year in school), 6 and 9 have medical examinations. Dental exams are required for children in grades K or 1, 3 and 7.

Whenever possible, we suggest that your doctor and dentist complete these necessary examinations. Forms for this purpose will be sent home early in the year at your request.

If the medical and dental forms are not returned to the school by October 1st, your child will be scheduled for a physical assessment by the school dentist.

USE OF MEDICATION IN SCHOOL

Medication will only be administered to students in schools under the following rules:

Medicine will be given in school when failure to do so would jeopardize the health of the student, or the student would be unable to attend school if medicine were not made available during school hours.

Medicine must be brought to school by the parent and must be in the original labeled container supplied by pharmacist or doctor. AT NO TIME SHOULD A STUDENT CARRY HIS/HER OWN MEDICATION!

All medicine sent to school must include a signed form from the doctor stating purpose, dosage, time, and possible side effects and a note from the parent giving permission for the nurse to administer the medication.

Medicine may be administered in the school health office only by nurse, the designee of the principal, parent or student (where the family physician so directs).

All medication to be administered will be kept in the school health office.

HIV INFECTION

Per Board Policy 203, policies and administrative regulations pertaining to attendance and school rules pertaining to illnesses and other diseases will apply similarly for students infected with HIV. Only the Superintendent or Director of Student Services are to release information pertaining to students affected with HIV. Staff development opportunities in universal precautions will be made available to employees.

HOMEBOUND INSTRUCTION

HOMEBOUND INSTRUCTION

Homebound Instruction is provided for students who cannot attend school because of extended illness which requires absence from school of more than two weeks' duration. Upon the recommendation of a physician and the completion of the form "Physicians Report for Homebound Instruction," homebound instruction totaling five hours per week may begin. Forms and further information are available in the guidance office.

NOTE: A parent/legal guardian must be present during the period of time the homebound instructor is in the home.

HOMELESS SERVICES

The McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act provides schools with guidance regarding how to assist "children and youths" who lack a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence. A student/family that meets the definition of being

homeless can be assisted by a District social worker to advise them of District and local resources that may assist the student and family. Every effort is made to help students continue in their school of origin or the school that is in their best interest, including possible transportation arrangements. If a student or family believes they may qualify for homeless services, please contact the school counselor to request assistance or the Palisades School District Homeless Liaison, Lou deFonteny (610-847-5131 ext. 4009; Idefonteny@palisadessd.org).

McKinney Vento Homeless Assistance Act

McKinney Vento Homeless Assistance Act (McKinney-Vento Act) is a Federal Law designed to address the needs of homeless children and ensure educational stability. Under this Act, school districts are responsible to support students/families through identification, connection to resources, and ensuring educational stability.

Homeless Definition: When a family experiences a loss of housing related to factors that create instability in housing forcing them to live in motels, hotels, camping grounds, in cars and other related insufficient living conditions (lack of regular fixed and adequate sleeping accommodations), they are considered homeless. Homeless youth who are not in the care of their parents or legal guardian and are not supported by a resident of a district who completes a 1302 affidavit thereby agreeing to support the student gratis (without compensation), are designated Unaccompanied and also meet the definition of homelessness.

Homeless Identification: School Districts begin identification of homeless students during the enrollment process. Should a parent, guardian or student believe they meet the definition to be considered Homeless under the McKinney Vento act, they should notify the registrar or school counselor. The registrar or school counselor will notify the Homeless Liaison who will reach out to support the family/student.

District Responsibilities: The LEA ensures students, families, and unaccompanied youth are aware of their McKinney-Vento rights and available program services. The LEA ensures all shelters and community homeless service providers are aware of the transportation mandate made available to those students experiencing homelessness. The LEA allows students to remain in their school of origin should a dispute arise. The LEA ensures that internal policies and/or procedures do not create or exacerbate educational barriers to the identification, enrollment and retention of students experiencing homelessness. The LEA ensures the timely and accurate identification of students experiencing homelessness. The LEA ensures the immediate enrollment of students experiencing homelessness. The LEA ensures sasisting unaccompanied homeless youth with enrollment, school placement decisions, and academic supports. The LEA addresses child/family referrals to appropriate health care, dental services, and other medical services. The LEA ensures families experiencing homelessness have access to district-wide parent involvement activities and initiatives. The LEA ensures collaboration, communication and service

coordination between the school, the previous school and community agencies to meet the needs of students/families experiencing homelessness.

Homeless Dispute Process: Anytime there is a disagreement that may arise regarding the education of homeless students including school placement, the district will first attempt to resolve the concern with the family/student. The district may also consult with the Bucks County Intermediate Unit Region 8 Liaison to resolve disputes. If the dispute cannot be resolved, a complaint may be filed with the Pennsylvania Department of Education (PDE). The district may also notify the family, in writing, that the PDE is being consulted to assist in the homeless determination. A written explanation of the district's decision will be provided allowing the family to dispute the determination. Throughout the dispute process, education will continue in the school last attended or in the district in which they are seeking enrollment. Access to education and services continue during the dispute process.

PARENT ENGAGEMENT

HELPING CHILDREN SUCCEED IN SCHOOL

One of the best ways for parents to help their children in school is by showing a strong, positive interest in education. For example:

Pay careful attention to papers and projects your children bring home from school. Display examples of their work proudly on the family bulletin board or refrigerator door.

Let your children know that you expect them to give their best efforts to their schoolwork, including completing homework every night and finishing long-term projects on time.

Take your children to the library and read aloud to them even after they have learned how to read. Make sure they see you reading for your own enjoyment.

In addition, parents should make sure that their children get enough sleep at night and eat balanced meals, including breakfast.

The Board believes that the education of students is a joint responsibility that it shares with the parents. To ensure that the best interests of each student are served in the educational process, a strong program of communication between home and school must be maintained.

The Board believes that parents have a responsibility to support and encourage their child's career in school through the following actions:

1. Require that students observe all school rules and regulations and accept their own responsibility for children's willful in-school behavior.

- 2. Send children to school with proper attention to their health, personal cleanliness and dress.
- 3. Maintain an active interest in the student's daily work and provide a quiet place and suitable conditions for completion of assigned homework.
- 4. Read, sign and return promptly all communications from school when requested.
- 5. Attend conferences set up for the exchange of information on the child's progress in school.
- 6. Participate in in-school activities and special functions.

Parents should also consider that there is a negative correlation between children's school achievement and the number of hours they spend watching television and playing video games. The higher the achievement, the fewer hours of television/video games; or, to put it another way, the lower the achievement, the greater the number of hours of TV/video games. Parents should monitor both the quality of programs viewed by their children and the amount of time they spend in front of the television.

PARENT GROUPS

Each school has its own Parent-Teacher Association. The aim of these groups is to create communication between parents, community members and school staff. Fund raising efforts by these groups have helped to provide children with many special programs and additional equipment. PTA offers events which are of educational interest and incorporate family fun.

You will receive information, early in the year, about the PTA in your school. We encourage you to join and participate in their activities. If you are a newcomer to the community, the parent-teacher group is a good way to meet your neighbors and to support quality education. If you are interested in participating in any way, leave your name with the school secretary, and an officer of the group will contact you.

SCHOOL CLOSINGS

EMERGENCY CLOSINGS, LATE STARTS AND EARLY DISMISSALS

During inclement weather, the superintendent may decide to close schools for the day, delay opening for one, two, or three hours, or dismiss early if school is already in session. In certain circumstances – loss of power or heat, for example – it might become necessary to close an individual school. For the 2022-2023 school year, there may also be the option to close school buildings but have teachers and students participate in learning activities remotely using their Chromebooks so that the day counts as a student learning day. The superintendent will make that call on a case-by-case basis.

Should it be necessary to close school because of inclement weather, the announcements will be made on stations WFMZ/FM100.7 and B104.1/FM; WPVI-TV Channel 6 News ABC; Channel 10 News NBC; and Service Electric TV Cable Channel 8/69. The School Messenger Phone Call System will also be used to notify parents and guardians of school closings. Call Palisades School District 610-847-5131 press 5 then 1; check our website at www.palisadessd.org; we also post this information on the district's Facebook (search Palisades School District, Bucks County) or on Twitter (follow @dvholmespalisd). You can also register to receive e-alerts for school closings by visiting www.palisadessd.org - click on the "register" button on the upper right hand corner and complete the appropriate information. Announcements usually begin at 5:00 AM.

When schools must be dismissed early because of weather conditions, children should know what to do if no one is home when they arrive. Alternative plans for children to follow are part of every parent's responsibility.

SEARCHES (Refer to Board Policy 226)

The school district may lawfully search students or their belongings including, but not limited to lockers, automobiles, electronic devices, purses, backpacks, clothing, and other possessions, without a warrant, if there is reasonable suspicion that there is a threat to the health, safety, or welfare of the student or the school population. Additionally, the school district may lawfully conduct reasonable suspicion-less searches in certain circumstances where there is a threat to the health, safety, or welfare of the school population. School district employees are not required to obtain permission from a student's parent or guardian prior to conducting a search, but have the discretion to notify them prior to the search. If contraband is found during the search, school district employees are required to notify the student's parent or guardian. This policy contains strict guidelines as to how the search is to

be conducted, and prohibits any search which would require a student to remove primary clothing or undergarments.

STUDENT ACCIDENT INSURANCE (Refer to Board Policy 211)

The Board shall provide parents the opportunity to purchase Voluntary Participation Student Accident Insurance Plan coverage. Insurance coverage options include school-time only student accident insurance, round-the-clock 24 hour accident insurance, student life insurance, and student dental accident insurance. Information about the plan and purchase procedures will be provided in paper copy and on the district website. While the beginning of the school year is the preferred time to purchase student accident insurance, parents may elect to purchase coverage at any time during the school year. Parents are responsible for filing any claims related to the purchased insurance.

STUDENT CONDUCT AND DISCIPLINE (Refer to Board Policy 218)

Philosophy

The community, school board, faculty, and staff of the Palisades School District Believe that the goal of student discipline is to establish and maintain a positive, orderly educational environment, which is conducive to effective teaching and learning. This environment is one is which:

- Standards of behavior are clearly defined and administered
- Self-respect is nurtured and respect for others is required
- Disciplinary responses are appropriate to the misbehavior
- Students, parents, and school personnel have specific rights and responsibilities

The following are the District's basic school rules that will be upheld in every school, K - 12:

- 1. Put forth your best effort in school and school-related activities.
- 2. Stay where adults are in charge.
- 3. Respect others' feelings and ideas: no swearing; threatening, or insulting others.
- 4. Respect others' safety: no fighting, pushing, tripping, or hitting.
- 5. Respect others' property: no stealing, extorting, defacing, or destroying.
- 6. No class disruption or refusal to follow adult direction.
- 7. No weapons.
- 8. No alcoholic beverages, cigarettes, or drugs of any kind.

- 9. Attend school and class except when legally excused.
- 10. Dress and groom yourselves in a manner which meets community and school standards of safety, health, cleanliness and decency.
- 11. No bullying.

The Palisades School District subscribes to a progressive system of discipline, with infractions handled at the lowest possible level, and consequences starting small and increasing in response to the severity of the misbehavior. By pairing misbehavior and fair and firm disciplinary responses, the District ensures that its disciplinary practices and procedures are consistent, reasonable, and equitable. Administrators will make every effort to communicate with parents whenever disciplinary consequences are assessed, not only to inform them of the situation but to solicit their support. The administration has the right to determine the final dispensation of the appropriate disciplinary consequence. Disciplinary infractions are divided into three levels, with a sample of behaviors assigned to each level provided, as well as appropriate disciplinary responses.

LEVEL I: Misbehavior that impedes orderly classroom procedures and interferes with orderly operation of the classroom. These misbehaviors can usually be handled by an individual staff member but sometimes require the intervention of other school support personnel. Examples of Level I behaviors include: Disturbing/annoying classmates or teacher, not following directions, being unprepared for class, mishandling/misuse of property or materials. Teachers/staff Members may handle Level I violations by redirecting a child, restricting privileges, contacting a parent, or assigning a detention.

LEVEL II: Misbehavior, which in frequency or seriousness, tends to disrupt the learning climate of the school. These infractions, which usually result from the continuation of LEVEL I misbehaviors, require the intervention of personnel on the administrative level because the execution of disciplinary options at LEVEL I have failed to correct the situation. Also included in this level are misbehaviors which cannot be handled by the classroom teacher and are serious enough to require corrective action on the part of the administrative personnel. Examples of LEVEL II behaviors include abuse of others (verbal and/or physical), dangerous or aggressive behavior, blatant disrespect, bus infractions, dishonesty, defiance or insubordination, harassment, violation of dress code, profanity/obscene gestures, producing gestures, producing graffiti, and chronic or repeated LEVEL I infractions. Administrative personnel will handle LEVEL II infractions.

Consequences may include principal-parent-student conference, written apologies to affected parties, detention assigned, loss of certain school privileges.

LEVEL III: Misbehavior directed against persons or property whose consequences may seriously endanger the health or safety of others in the school. This level includes criminal acts. This level includes two (2) types of serious acts of misconduct. While both types can be considered being criminal in nature, the first type (which can include fighting physical force and harassment) may best be handled by the disciplinary mechanism found in the school; whereas infractions of the second type (e.g. arson, weapons, possession of drugs, etc.) are so serious that they always require the immediate removal of the student from school and intervention of law enforcement authorities (and possible expulsion). Examples of behaviors at this level include assault, fighting (the excessive use of physical force), harassment, destruction of property/vandalism, false alarms or fictitious 911 calls, threats/terroristic threats and directed toward students/staff, possession of weapons (or parts of weapons), possession or use of alcohol or other drugs, possession or use of fireworks or explosive devices, continuation of LEVEL I or II infractions, and misuse of district technology. Consequences may include in or out of school suspension, as well as other disciplinary consequences as mandated by school district policy or law enforcement. Please note that in cases of severe violations that can be classified as criminal acts, specific disciplinary actions must be made mandatory in accordance with School District Policy.

SUSPENSION PROCEDURES:

In the case of a 1-3 day suspension, the child will be given oral notice and the opportunity to respond. Parents will immediately be contacted, followed up by a written letter of suspension. Students shall be expected and permitted to make up, without penalty, exams, tests, projects and other work missed while on suspension. In the case of a 4-10 day suspension, the procedures listed above will be followed. Additionally, within the first 3 days of suspension, an informal hearing with appropriate school officials will be provided, where the student has a right to speak, to question witnesses present, and to provide his own witnesses. The purpose of the informal hearing is to enable the student to meet with the appropriate school official to explain the circumstances surrounding the event for which the student is being suspended. The student's parent/legal guardian will also meet with the appropriate administrator to discuss ways in which future offenses can be avoided.

EXPULSION is the exclusion from school for any period of time of more than ten consecutive school days and requires a formal hearing before the board of school directors. Appropriate notices and all information to which students are entitled will be furnished to students and their parents/guardians prior to a school board hearing.

SCHOOLWIDE POSITIVE BEHAVIOR INTERVENTIONS AND

SUPPORTS (SWPBIS) is a proactive approach to discipline that promotes appropriate student behavior and increased learning. Traditionally, models of school discipline tend to be reactive. The system is based upon a three-tiered model. The first tier (universal) serves as the foundation upon which the other two tiers are built. This tier provides a system of support to all students on preventative practices that emphasize teaching and reinforcing expected student behaviors. Tier two (secondary) provides targeted interventions to support students classified as "at risk", who require more intervention than is typically provided within tier one universal support. Supports offered in tier three (tertiary) require the most intensive level of intervention for students with the most significant behavioral/emotional support needs.

If a student misbehaves during the school day, at a school event, or on the bus, they may receive a Discipline Referral. This could be considered either a minor (staff managed) or major (administrator managed) problem behavior.

Three times per year, teachers will complete a universal screening behavior tool, the Student Risk Screening Scale for Internalizing and Externalizing Behaviors (SRSS-IE), for students in their class. We will use this information to identify students who may be at risk and would benefit from additional school support and interventions. Parents/Guardians of those students who score at risk will be contacted by the school. If you have any concerns regarding this screener, please contact the building principal.

STUDENT DROP OFF & PICK UP

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL DAY

School for elementary students begins at 9:00 AM and ends at 3:30 PM.

EARLY ARRIVAL OF STUDENTS

The Palisades School Board adopted the following policy: "No student will be permitted inside the schools of the district before the scheduled arrival of the first bus."

Therefore, no elementary student will be able to enter the school building until 8:45 AM. Working parents need to make appropriate arrangements with neighbors, relatives, or babysitters.

This policy was adopted because the school staff is busy preparing for the day's program and is not able to supervise early arrivals.

Tinicum Drop-Off

Drop off will occur around the back of the building beginning at 8:45 AM and ending at 8:55 AM daily. Please pull along the curb until you are at Door 12. Three drop-off spaces have been designated along the curb. When you are in one of these spaces, please have your child exit from the passenger side of the car, and watch them walk in Door 12 (a monitor will be present). Then, proceed out of the space so that someone else can drop off. If you must get out of the car, please park in a space in the lot, not in the drop-off spaces.

Tinicum Pick-Up

If you want to pick up your child EVERYDAY, we must have a request in writing explaining specifically which days your child will be picked up during the week and by whom. At that time, they will be placed on either the everyday car riders' list. If you have intermittent days on which you will be picking your child up, please send an email to tinicumpickup@palisadessd.org on the day you are picking your child up. The email needs to contain the child's first and last name, as well as the first and last name of the person who will be picking them up, and

must be received prior to 3:00 PM. Car rider dismissal will begin promptly at 3:30 PM. If someone other than you will be picking up your child, please make sure their name is listed when you update the student emergency information on-line. This person will also need to show a photo ID in order to pick up your child.

STUDENT EXPRESSION (Refer to Board Policy 220)

Printed material may only be distributed by students with the express permission of the building principal or designee, in accordance with the rules and regulations outlined in this policy. Procedures established by the building principal or designee for distribution or for posting of materials shall in no way conflict with the civil rights of students. Students who fail to adhere to this policy are subject to disciplinary measures.

STUDENT GOVERNMENT (Refer to Board Policy 228)

Each elementary building determines how their government will be configured. All students have the right to organize, conduct meetings, and elect officers. The purpose is to develop student leadership, provide an experience in democratic decision making, and provide students with a voice regarding school/district issues.

SUICIDE AWARENESS, PREVENTION AND RESPONSE

Board Policy 819 is posted on the Palisades School District Website (http://www.boarddocs.com/pa/pali/Board.nsf/Public?open&id=policies#)

TECHNOLOGY (Refer to Board Policy 237)

Technology has become an essential part of education in the Palisades School District. Throughout the school day, students have the opportunity to use district-owned technology to support their learning. With many students owning mobile computing devices and using these devices for their school work, the district has recognized the need to allow students to utilize their own technology in

a more seamless way at school. The district has established the following guidelines for the use of these devices.

A filtered Internet connection on a "guest" wireless network will be provided for student use. Students may use portable devices such as laptops, tablets, netbooks, or phones for word processing, presentation development/delivery, as well as recording of audio and video. Students may take advantage of portable devices to participate in polls which may require texting in which case, text charges may apply. Students and parents need to be aware of several rules and requirements before a device is brought to school or on the school bus:

- 1. The student is solely responsible for any equipment that he/she brings to school and on the school bus. The Palisades School District or contracted transportation company is not liable for lost, stolen, or damaged equipment. Students are encouraged to secure any devices in their lockers.
- 2. During the school day student devices are to be used only in approved classrooms (at principal and/or teacher discretion) and with a specific educational purpose. The device should remain off and out of sight in all other instances while the student is attending class. Student devices may not be used to cheat on assignments or tests or for non-instructional purposes (such as making personal phone calls and texting/instant messaging) while class is in session.
- 3. Students are permitted to use personal devices for non-educational purposes on the school bus or when not in an instructional setting.
- 4. Students may not use the camera, audio, or video recording features of any device without the prior consent of the classroom teacher. These recording features are expressly not permitted on a school bus. Students are not permitted to record video or take photos of another student without prior consent, as this could constitute a violation of the "Media Non-Consent" form that the student's guardian may have signed.
- 5. Students are not permitted to use their own cellular network while attending school to access the Internet. Palisades School District will not be liable for any content viewed on a student's private network. Any student involved in such an act will be subject to disciplinary action and banned from bringing personal devices to school.
- 6. Students should not share their personal devices with anyone.
- 7. Devices should come to school charged. Accommodations will not be made for charging devices during school hours.
- 8. The Palisades technology staff will not service any non-district owned technology, which includes troubleshooting software or hardware issues. Students are responsible for securing their devices and making sure that they have up-to-date anti-virus software installed, if applicable. Any device found to contain viruses or malicious software will be quarantined from the Palisades network and not permitted to connect until the device is deemed to be in a healthy state.
- 9. The district reserves the right to monitor personal device network and Internet activity while the device is connected to a Palisades School District owned and operated network.
- 10. Administrators reserve the right to confiscate any technology "privately owned or school owned" when it is not being used in an educational manner or which threatens a safe educational environment. Students involved in such acts will be disciplined according to policy. Legal authorities will be contacted if any local, state, federal or FCC policies are broken.
- 11. If a student is listening to music or other applications that have an audio component, they must use headphones or earbuds unless they've been requested to share the audio with others by the classroom teacher. The use of

headphones, or earbuds is permitted after boarding a school bus, but for student safety, headphones or earbuds are not to be used while boarding or exiting the school bus.

In the event of inappropriate personal device use the following may occur:

- 1. A verbal warning may be issued, and the student may be asked to discontinue use of the device.
- 2. If continued violation is observed, the item may be confiscated and the incident reported to the building principal.
- 3. If the student refuses to relinquish the device, the staff member or bus driver will contact the administrator or supervisor.
- 4. Appropriate disciplinary consequences will be assigned.

TRANSPORTATION

Bus transportation to and from school is provided. The safety and welfare of all students residing in the Palisades School District is a primary concern. The information and rules of conduct contained here are intended to create school days that begin and end on a positive note for everyone. Please review this information with your child(ren). Working together, we will provide a safe and pleasant experience for everyone.

BUS STOP PROCEDURES:

- 1. All students are expected to arrive at the prescribed bus stop at least five (5) minutes ahead of the posted stop time. The student should stand ten (10) feet back from the roadway, wait for the bus to come to a complete stop and watch for the driver's signal that it is safe to board the bus. Students **must be visible** to the driver or the bus will not stop and the bus cannot wait on the roadway for tardy students.
- 2. Each student must use his/her assigned bus stop. Exceptions may be made for childcare purposes and in co-parenting situations through the school office and with the approval of the transportation director. Any student intending to board a bus other than his/her assigned bus **must** obtain a bus pass from the office at school in advance of boarding or transportation will be denied.
- 3. Palisades School District does not transport any non-district students on its buses for public or private schools.
- 4. Parents are responsible for the safety of their children while going to or from the bus stop and when waiting at the bus stop before boarding the school bus and resume responsibility when the student is discharged from the school bus.
- 5. Parents may contact and/or leave a message at the bus garage using any of the following methods: Busconcerns@palisadessd.org; Transportation

Hot Line at 610-847-5131 ext. 4300 (for recorded delays); Krapf bus company manager at 484-812-0150; or Gerry Giarratana, Transportation Director, at 610-847-5131 ext. 5002.

BUS CONDUCT (school rules apply)

Follow the directions of the driver.

Use appropriate and respectful language and behavior.

Remain seated at all times.

Keep head, hands, feet and all other objects inside the bus.

CONSEQUENCES OF INAPPROPRIATE BUS CONDUCT

Infractions occurring on the bus will be reported to the Principal of the school and appropriate disciplinary action will be taken. This action may consist of, but not be limited to, verbal warnings, in-school and after-school detentions, temporary suspension of transportation privileges and, in the case of severe or recurring problems, permanent suspension of bus privileges.

TUTORING (Refer to Board Policy 116)

For the convenience of parents, the Palisades School District will maintain a list of available tutors. This list shall be comprised solely of Palisades School District employees who are interested in tutoring privately and/or those currently providing homebound instruction. This list will be available to parents through the building guidance counselor. A Palisades employee who is engaged by parents as a tutor is not affiliated with the Palisades School District for tutoring services. Tutoring rates and times will be established by the parent and the tutor.

A Palisades employee MAY NOT tutor a student currently assigned to his/her class. Individual teachers shall not suggest that a student receive tutoring for their course, nor shall they make specific recommendations for a tutor if asked by a student or parent.

VISITORS/VOLUNTEERS

Please refer to the following link for more information: https://www.palisd.org/our_district/volunteering in our schools

WEAPONS AND DANGEROUS DEVICES

The Palisades School District Board of Education has charged the Administration with the responsibility of establishing reasonable guidelines designed to protect the health, safety and welfare of the students, employees, and visitors in its schools. The possession of any weapon, facsimile, or dangerous device on school property, in any school vehicle, or at any school sponsored event presents a threat to the safety of the people in the school community, is strictly prohibited, and will be subject to administrative and/or legal action. Weapons may be defined and identified by three categories:

- A. Designed to inflict bodily harm and/or intimidate people such as, but not limited to, firearms, knives, metal knuckles, straight razors, explosives, noxious or irritating or poisonous gasses, poisons, drugs, incinerating devices, bludgeons, chains, stars, nunchakus and/or other items which serve no legitimate educational purpose at school.
- B. Articles designed for other purposes, but which are misused to inflict bodily harm and/or intimidate people such as, but not limited to, compass, scissors, screwdriver, file, comb, pen/pencil, and other common household items.
- C. Articles designed to represent themselves as weapons such as replicas, models or other facsimiles, and are used, or can be used to intimidate or scare people.

Please refer to the following link for more information:

https://go.boarddocs.com/pa/pali/Board.nsf/Public?open&id=policies#